Town of Haw River
Town Council Meeting

Monday, December 5, 2011
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, December 5, 2011 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Jeff Fogleman, and Kelly Allen
Council Members Absent: Ricky Honeycutt
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Atty. Charlie Davis, Clerk Melanie Hamilton

Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.

Consent Agenda

7:01 pm

The Council reviewed the previous meeting’s minutes from November 7, 2011 and the Resolution for Approving Local Water Supply Plan. Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the consent agenda. Motion carried 4-0.

Call to Order – Organizational Meeting

7:02 pm

Councilmember Lovette made a motion to accept the Certification of Election from the Alamance County Board of Elections. Motion carried 4-0.

Councilmember Allen made a motion to dissolve the current council. Motion carried 4-0.

The Honorable James K. Roberson (Chief District Court Judge) swore in the newly elected officials. Buddy E. Boggs was sworn in as Mayor and H. Lee Lovette and Ashley Warren were sworn in as Councilmembers.

Mayor Boggs then asked for nominations for Mayor Pro Tem. Councilmember Fogleman nominated Councilmember Lovette. Councilmember Warren nominated Councilmember Allen. Mayor Boggs then closed the nomination period and asked for a vote on each nomination. Councilmember Lovette’s nomination was declined 2-3, with Councilmembers Lovette and Fogleman voting in favor of his election as Mayor Pro Tem and with Councilmembers Allen, Warren, and Mayor Boggs dissenting. Councilmember Allen’s nomination was accepted 3-2 with Councilmembers Allen, Warren, and Mayor Boggs voting in favor of her election as Mayor Pro Tem and with Councilmembers Lovette and Fogleman dissenting. Mayor Boggs then announced that Councilmember Allen will be the new Mayor Pro Tem for the Town of Haw River.
Mayor Boggs then made the following appointments:

· Transportation Advisory Committee Representative – Councilmember Allen

· Piedmont Triad Council of Governments Delegate – Mayor Boggs

· Departmental Liaisons:

· Fire Department – Councilmember Fogleman

· Public Works - Councilmember Lovette

· Parks & Recreation – Councilmember Allen

· Police Department – Councilmember Warren

· Administration – Mayor Boggs

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Jeff Fogleman, Kelly Allen, and Ashley Warren

Council Members Absent: n/a

Old Business
7:16 pm
Discussion and consideration of documents concerning the request by Carter Lewis for a petition for voluntary annexation of a portion of the Challenge Golf Course (legally described as Tax Map #s 13-12-31, 6-39A-1, 13-12-36, 6-39A-23, and 6-39A-140) in order to build the Estates Subdivision.

Councilmember Allen made a motion to accept the Certification of Petition and Certificate of Sufficiency certified and submitted by Clerk Hamilton. Motion carried 5-0.
Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to set a public hearing on the request by Carter Lewis for a petition for voluntary annexation on January 9, 2012 at 7:00 pm in the Council Chambers at 403 E. Main Street. Motion carried 5-0.

7:18 pm

Carter Lewis has requested rezoning of a portion of the Challenge Golf Course (legally described as Tax Map #s 13-12-31, 6-39A-1, 13-12-36, 6-39A-23, and 6-39A-140) in order to build the Estates Subdivision. The next step in the process is the Council setting a public hearing date concerning the request. 
Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to set a public hearing on the rezoning request on January 9, 2012 at 7:00 pm in the Council Chambers at 403 E. Main Street. Motion carried 5-0. 
7:19 pm
Review of Hold Harmless Sales and Use Tax (2002) information to be sent to State Legislators, PTRC, NCACC, and the NCLM. 

Manager Earp presented to the Council a letter written on behalf of them to various state legislators and agencies requesting that they consider allowing local governments to retain the hold harmless funding that is currently set to sunset during 2012. Manager Earp asked for Council approval to distribute these letters in an effort to convince the state legislators to extend payments. The council came to a consensus to allow distribution of this document. 
New Business

7:22 pm 

Approval of 2012 Town Council and Planning & Zoning Board Meeting Schedule.

Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the proposed schedule for 2012 Town Council and Planning & Zoning Board Meetings. Motion carried 5-0.
7:23 pm 

Review request from Ervin Kimrey regarding water leak. 

Manager Earp presented to the council a request from Ervin Kimrey to waive sewer charges on a recent bill. Mr. Kimrey recently had a main water line break at Kimrey Mobile Home Park and as a result had two excessively large water bills. Per the Town’s policy, the staff adjusted one monthly bill after Mr. Kimrey submitted a receipt showing where he had the leak fixed and the Town adjusted off his sewer usage to his average since the leak did not go back into the sewer system. Mr. Kimrey is asking the council to consider crediting a second large bill for the excessive sewer usage. Manager Earp noted to the council that this bill is paid, but Mr. Kimrey is asking for a credit of $1,707.10. After brief discussion, Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to grant the $1,707.10 to Mr. Kimrey. Motion carried 5-0.
7:27 pm

Manager’s Update

· The Main Pump Station Replacement Project is on track and the second monthly progress meeting was held this afternoon. 

· Manager Earp is planning a family vacation in January and will be out of the country for a week. He requested permission from the Council to be inaccessible for the week. By consensus the Council agreed.
· The recycling RFP that was issued by Burlington came back with Waste Industries as the lowest bidder. Their service will include rental of the pushcart recycling containers and will cost less than our current provider with the recycling buckets. Burlington has recently issued an RFP to determine whether it will be advantageous to purchase municipality owned pushcarts. The Council also by consensus agreed with Manager Earp that notification should be made to TFC (the current recycling provider) confirming that the current contract will not be extended, therefore providing proper notice. The current contract with TFC will expire in June 2012. 
· Alamance County has informed us that their Blackboard Connect project has been place on temporary hold. Manager Earp will keep the Council posted on any changes in that status.

· The Spray Street pump station replacement is still in the bidding process. The Town is waiting for the two additional bids requested by Council to be returned.

· Council Member Warren then recused herself and Manager Earp spoke to the Council regarding the Town’s use of a local vendor that will now have a conflict of interest due to the installation of new Councilmember Ashley Warren. C&J Utilities has provided excellent service at competitive prices for many years, but the company is owned by Councilmember Warren’s father. Manager Earp noted the need to disclose this relationship publicly and also requested that the Council grant him permission to utilize this vendor in the same capacity as has always been done. It was the consensus of the Council that the Town will continue to use C&J Utilities as usual. 

· The 2011 Sales & Use Tax Refund form for the Town has been completed and the refund will exceed the prior year refund amount.

· The 2010 – 2011 audit draft is complete and once finalized Manager Earp will bring in the auditors to present the results to the Council. Preliminary reports indicate that both General Fund and Water/Sewer Fund fund balances have increased. 

· The Town is still waiting on a response from the NCDOT in order to proceed with the planned sidewalk project. As a reminder, the Town’s portion of funding for this project will be paid for with Powell Bill funds.

· The CDBG project is coming to a close but will not be complete by the original deadline of December 31, 2011. Application for extension has already been submitted and approval is anticipated. 
Mayor Boggs asked Manager Earp to have Town employees perform one brush pickup before the end of December.

There being no further business of the council, Mayor Boggs asked for a motion to adjourn.

7:45 pm

Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor Boggs

Melanie R. Hamilton, Clerk
